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The strongest ties are
made of neither rope nor knots, yet cannot be undone.
  

  

  
Thank you, Carlo, thank you, Raimondo. 



  

  
There will always be a place
in my heart for your friendship.
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        One more night surrenders to the scorn of silence, as in
vain I await the deliverance of sleep. Shards of light stream
through the shutters and collide with the walls, a constant
reminder of my sleeplessness.



        A blaze of sunlight breaks into the room and I am immersed
in the heat of a boundless plain in summer. A farmhouse appears on
a hilltop—beside it a dilapidated country church. A dark-haired
woman in a long gray dress watches me and smiles, but I do not know
who she is. She walks toward me. The closer she gets, the faster
she comes, until finally I can touch her and I am afraid.



        “I have looked everywhere for you.”



        “Who are you? What do you want from me?”



        “My name is Berta. I want to tell you a story.”



        A cold wind penetrates my body. I realize I am dreaming and
I am even more afraid.



        “Why have you chosen me?”



        “I’ve been with you a long time. I want you to write my
story.”



        Her blue eyes, as dark as the sea in winter, stare at me.



        My fear subsides.



        “How can I? I don’t know this place. Who are the people?”



        “Trust me. It will be easy, you’ll see. And I’ll be with
you whenever you need me.”



        The words appear and I listen enraptured. I see places I
have never seen before, though I know they are not far from here,
and my curiosity grows. My head takes in every detail and I can see
every physical trait, every nuance in the hearts of these
characters.



        The air is cold again and I am back in my room bathed in
daylight. My head is racing with ideas and my heart is pounding. It
is a struggle with myself, but I win.



        
I’m going to start my book today. But what if Berta never shows
up again? No, Berta will be back.



        I pick up the pen and the words flow steadily. The twists
and turns of Berta’s story enthrall me. She is mine now, but every
meeting with her feels like it could be the last.



        As I write in the corner of my sitting room, I sense a
presence beside me. I look around and Berta is just a few feet
away. It had to happen, I was sure of it—it had to happen. She does
not say a word, but her presence is active. She is drawn to a
picture of a woman on the piano. She lingers in front of it, her
eyes glistening. What does she see in that photograph? What does
she know about Nonna Stamira?



        
She disappears and leaves
me with bated breath . . .
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        As the day was taking its leave behind a curtain of blue, a
small gray cat lay stretched out beneath a row of sunflowers. The
stillness of its body contrasted with the activity in its eyes, its
gaze directed toward the slopes thronged with olive trees. The
cat’s cerulean eyes reflected the movements of a man busy cutting
firewood.



        As the sun surrendered to the night on a raging red horizon
over the Esino valley, Egidio, blacksmith and farrier in the town
of Genga in Le Marche, rolled a cigarette. From a coarse cloth bag
he took some loose tobacco, wrapped it in a cigarette paper and lit
it with a wooden match. Egidio had never felled any trees. It was a
question of respect. He only ever took home dry branches, which he
tied together and loaded onto his back. But that was not the only
reason he was in the woods. He loved spending time alone, conjuring
up the past. For him, absolute silence was a friendly companion.



        The cat stood up, its ears pointing backward and its
nostrils flaring rhythmically as its gaze fixed on the man. Like
the watchtowers of an ancient castle, the mountain crests cast
shadows onto the earth-colored scrub and the farmhouses linked
together along winding paths. The cigarette burned between Egidio’s
fingers and dull white smoke issued from his mouth. In the swirls
he thought he saw the likeness of his wife. Since her death in
childbirth fifteen years earlier, he had never had another woman.



        He spoke to her as if she were there: “You were as
beautiful as you were shy and I used to undress you with my eyes. I
used to comb your hair, which shone in the morning light. All it
took was one look from you, Ida, to make my day a happy one.” He
paused. “I can’t sleep at night. Salvo has heard my laments and
even crawls into my straw bed with me. ‘Why are you crying?’ he
asks. ‘If I’ve done something wrong, tell me. I’ll work harder.
I’ll do anything you want, but I don’t want you to suffer.’ I hug
him for the first time since he has nearly become a man. ‘It’s not
you who’s making me cry. It’s life, which hasn’t been good to me.’
I give him a quick pat on the face and my voice goes back to
normal. ‘Go on, back to your own bed,’ I tell him. ‘We’ve got work
tomorrow.’ They say I’m a strange fella, but I couldn’t care less
what other people think. As long as I earn enough for a piece of
bread, a fresh egg and a bit of cheese, I’m all right and I can
have a bit of banter with my son. ‘I brought you more food today,’
I told him, ‘because you have to grow and someone has to work
around here.’ Salvo wasn’t impressed. His voice cracked as he told
me, ‘I can earn my own bread—I’m in our neighbors’ fields all day.
I water the animals and I pasture the sheep. I help the grown-ups
pick olives and, in the evening, when I come home, I always bring
something to eat for the both of us.’ That pleased me, but I did
not let him know.”



        A thousand memories, a thousand desperate thoughts came and
went in the heart of a lonesome man in the short time of a
cigarette.



        The first shadows, silent sentinels of the night, crept
over farmland to extinguish the last caress of the sun. The gray
cat emitted a strange meow, like a lament, then began to slink
toward the olive slopes, almost gliding, close to the ground, his
gaze fixed on the man. Egidio loaded the bundle onto his shoulders
and headed home. The night encircled the day in a fiery embrace.



        A sharp pain in his chest made him start. “Oh, Lord, what’s
the matter with me?”



        The bundle fell to the ground and he sat down next to a
boulder. He was almost home. “I can’t breathe. Why?”



        Sweat drenched his body. The gray cat bounded over to him
like a lion. In a few seconds, it had reached the man and was
licking his hand.



        “Why can’t I move?”



        His tensed face relaxed as the cat licked him. The man
managed to touch its supple back and slowly rested his head on the
boulder. The creature leaped onto him and continued scratching him
with its tongue.



        “We’re here, Ida. That’s the roof of our house. Sit down
next to me. The stars will be out soon.”



        How beautiful Ida looked in her white dress. Egidio died in
the first pulse of night, stroking the cat and thinking about the
son he wished he could embrace.



        Salvo was dashing happily through the fields, zigzagging
his way across the thick grass, which made his bare feet tingle.



        “We’re having food tonight. We’re having food tonight and I
earned it myself. Signor Domenico never lets me go hungry. Papa
will be pleased and maybe he won’t grumble.”



        He held on tightly to the paper package whose contents
would fill his own empty stomach and his papa’s. A short distance
from home, he stopped dead in his tracks. Beneath the old oak tree
lay a man, his head resting against a boulder. Salvo came close and
realized it was Papa. A gray cat sat next to him and did not move
when it saw Salvo. He shook him, but the man was motionless. He
used all his strength to try to lift him.



        “Papa, say something! You can’t leave me alone. I’ll work
harder. Papa—listen to me!”



        The man’s eyes were lifeless, distant, lost in the grayness
of the sky. Perhaps forever. For the first time Salvo saw it: the
face of death. He leaped up to run and sparred with the final glint
of daylight, the labored shadows of darkness shrouding the boy’s
body as he flew across the countryside and the land succumbed to
the night.



        On approaching the little town square, Salvo, now weeping
inconsolably, cried out with all the voice he could muster: “Papa
is dying! Papa is dying! Help me!”



        The townspeople looked out from their homes toward his
cries and immediately made their way to Egidio’s son in the square.


***

                        
        Salvo was alone in the house where he and his father had
lived for many years. On the table was the food parcel given to him
by Signor Domenico—someone must have brought it from beside the
body. Instinct and hunger drove him to open it. His conscience
reproached him, but he was so hungry he put a piece of cheese and a
morsel of bread into his mouth in any case. From a dark corner of
the house emerged the gray cat and it jumped onto his knees. Salvo
looked at the cat, astonished, then spoke to it, certain the animal
could understand him.



        “Why have you come to me? I mean, today? Why were you
there?”



        The cat stared back at him, with blue eyes like those of
Egidio.



        “Maybe Papa wanted us to meet, so we’ll never be apart.”



        They ate together, the cat picking delicately at a crumb of
cheese. Salvo sensed something strange in the cat, whose watchful
gaze was almost human.



        “Let’s go to sleep. What do you say? But first, let me put
the straw pallets together.”



        The boy lay down; the cat crawled under the blanket and
turned onto its side, just like a person. Its small soft paws
reached toward the boy’s face and caressed it with the tenderness
of a mother.



        “You smell like Papa—that smell of sweat he had, even when
it was shivery cold. Who are you? Who on earth are you? I want to
call you Ugo. You must swear you’ll never leave me.”



        Ugo the cat stretched, then snuggled under Salvo’s arm and
fell asleep. Salvo wanted to sleep, too. He wanted to dream of
seeing his mamma in the company of his papa, but he did not dream.
From that day on, he would never be able to dream again.



        The next day, after the funeral, the townsmen buried Egidio
next to his wife. As they said their goodbyes, Ugo the cat went to
the mound of earth and sat on top of it, never taking his gaze from
the boy’s for a second.



         Salvo went home after the service and Mamma Nella, one of
the five women who had adopted him as their own, went with him and
tried to arrange the room where he would live alone. She would have
liked to keep the boy with her, but her other five children would
have taken exception to it, especially since times were extremely
hard. If truth be told, deep down, she was certain that Salvo would
never have stayed with her. She knew how proud he was, that he
would only accept something from other people if he was sure he had
earned it.



        For the first time, when Nella left the house that evening,
Salvo did not call her “Mamma.” As Salvo dined on a piece of cheese
and two slices of bread, Ugo joined him and curled up in his lap.
Once again, the boy smelled the scent of his father.


***

                                                       
        Weeks later, as he was crossing a sun-scorched field, Salvo
picked up a dry pod and opened it. Out came a few yellowish seeds
that seemed to have died prematurely. The same was happening in the
fields all around; the drought was putting the whole year’s harvest
at risk.



        He approached a farmhouse to see if there was any work. As
with the other times and other farmhouses, he found only weary
people on the doorstep, their gaze lost in the distance, in the
hope of glimpsing rainclouds. They offered him a small hunk of
bread and a piece of cheese, but as usual, despite having gone
without food for days, he refused to take them.



        At home, his mothers noticed the condition he was in and,
although they were taking food from their own children, they made
him eat what little they could give him.



        Salvo regained some of his strength and decided to go into
the woods to collect bundles of firewood for the winter, as he had
seen his father do every year. After he had gathered a load of
firewood, he sat down on a boulder on the edge of the woods. All of
a sudden he felt something brush against his legs. It was Ugo. He
stroked the cat, then they set out along the path lit by slivers of
blue.



        Once they reached home, Salvo began to stack the wood
beneath the canopy, so that it could dry out in time for winter. A
sudden blast of light heralded the rumble of thunder. He rushed
toward the house beneath a flurry of rose-tinged cirrus clouds in a
dimming sunset. In the distance, he could see a layer of leaden
gray, streaked with silver, weighing down the sky. Little by
little, the blue surrendered and the gray captured the whiter
clouds. A flash of light and a roar shook the tense, rarefied air.
An army of figures in disarray, angels with frenzied trumpets
astride bizarre horses, men free-falling toward the earth, all
converged in a clangor of rain that would last an entire night and
day, then subside.



        Salvo awoke, certain that he would find work that chilly,
damp day. He looked in the old chest for something to wear, but the
few clothes he had were too small for him.



        “Better that way,” he said, pulling on a shirt. “At least
they’ll keep me warmer.”



        To Ugo he said, “I’m going to work. You watch the house.”



        The cat settled himself in front of the fireplace and Salvo
headed off smiling. It was going to be a good day. He walked along
the foot of the hill that overlooked the town. Domenico, the owner,
grew wheat, vegetables and legumes on its northern slope, while
olive groves and vineyards covered the other side. When he reached
the farmhouse, Salvo found the door open.



        “Morning. Any work to do?” he asked.



        Annetta, Domenico’s wife and one of Salvo’s five mothers,
looked at him, smiling. “Have you eaten?”



        “Well, actually . . . yes.”



        “You shouldn’t tell lies!”



        She took him in her arms and Salvo smelled the soap she
used for the laundry. Her skin was soft and the boy melted in her
arms. In her chubby hand she held a piece of embroidered cloth.
Salvo pointed at it: “Did you make that?”



        “Yes, I still have to finish it.”



        “Then what will you do with it?”



        “I make as many as I can in the few hours of day I have.
Come springtime and summer, we go to Jesi and sell them there.”



        “In the buggy?”



        “Yes, Domenico gets it all nice and shiny. You can come,
too, the next time we go.”



        A few minutes later, she presented him with a cup of
steaming milk and a hunk of bread. Salvo looked melancholy and she
guessed the reason why.



        “Don’t worry. You’ll have work to do later. Don’t you fret
now. The storm tore up the chicken coop and Domenico’s trying to
get it back up again, but the hens have escaped. Clotilde and Berta
are looking for them, but they don’t know the roads like you do. So
you eat up now, then go give them a hand.”



        Annetta watched him wolf down the bread, this motherless
boy.



        After breakfast, Salvo found Annetta and Domenico’s two
daughters standing in mud, looking for the strayed hens. The boy
removed his wooden clogs and laid them near the farmhouse, then
told the girls to go back to the house. Clotilde, the same age as
Salvo, was three years older than Berta and looked nothing like her
sister. When Salvo appeared, the younger sister started, then
turned to look at him and stood motionless. Although still a girl,
Berta was already womanly. Hers was a compelling beauty, enhanced
by a slim, sinewy body that never kept idle. Clotilde, on the other
hand, stood for a few seconds gazing mesmerized at the mud. If
truth be told, she was not too pretty, or rather, her restrained
beauty was concealed by her severe, emotionless manner. She did not
know how to smile.



        “So, Reverend Mother, are you going to stand there all
day?” Berta asked Clotilde. The elder girl treated every piece of
advice from her parents as an order. She followed the vaguest of
her father’s instructions to the letter and now the pupil had
surpassed the teacher. The girl spent entire afternoons reading.



        Berta gave Clotilde a push, then turned toward Salvo and
stared again. He shook his head and set out after the chickens.



        
It was almost dusk when
the boy returned holding the last hen. In the meantime, Domenico
had finished mending the coop. Salvo took home half a round of
cheese and a small loaf of bread, which would keep him for a few
days.
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        The years passed steadily by, waiting for something new to
happen that never did. The months came and went and the seasons,
too—sometimes magnanimous, sometimes disastrous, ruling the lives
of the townspeople, including Salvo. He needed certainty, after
cadging meals to survive and wearing Papa’s old clothes. He was
aware of his body changing and the new needs and desires arising
within him.



        One winter’s night, when the cold reached deep into his
soul, he lay down on his straw pallet.



        “God, if you exist, why did you make me? Why do I have to
keep on livin’? And why can’t I dream no more?”



        Before reopening his father’s blacksmith and farrier shop,
Salvo had talked it over long and hard with Domenico. The man tried
to encourage him, although he made Salvo realize that there would
not be a great deal of work—Genga was only a small town and Italy’s
economy was in crisis.



        One day Berta noticed Salvo talking to her papa in the
farmyard. She ran down stairs and stood before them, her great blue
pearls of eyes wide open and a smile on her generous lips. The
young man beheld her and blushed, a fact not unnoticed by Domenico,
who also saw his daughter’s uncharacteristic behavior. Salvo felt
an uncontrollable heat rise from his lower body to the center and
was forced to flee, to Berta’s dismay and Domenico’s puzzlement.



        As expected, not many customers came to the blacksmith
shop, so after a few months Salvo decided to leave the town. He
could not go on dreaming of a different life while remaining idle.
His desire to emigrate to another country, perhaps America, was
strong. But it would mean a long, expensive journey. And then there
was Berta . . . When the girl turned her sweet eyes and smile to
him, Salvo’s desire to leave disappeared completely.



        Berta was courted, in vain, by the boys in the town, for
she had eyes only for Salvo.



        One day they met at the well where she drew water every
day, summer and winter. When he saw her coming, long-limbed and
proud, walking quickly, her pitcher atop her head like a queen, he
felt the urge to run away, certain that the turmoil that had been
unleashed within him could be seen on his blushing face.



        They exchanged only a few glances but then they met many
more times at the well. It became a compelling, honey-sweet custom:
the pitcher swaying on Berta’s head, their lips never speaking, but
their eyes meeting and hands brushing almost with fear, conveying
what their mouths could not utter.



        Salvo could not imagine leaving for a foreign land, far
away from her and from their place, his only true reason for living
and hoping. He knew that Berta’s financial standing was very
different from his own. Although Domenico helped him and was fond
of him, he would surely want a more important man for his daughter.
Salvo thought about her hands, which he had often touched
fleetingly at the well, and his heart lost its natural rhythm. But
had no hope of winning her over.



        The day Salvo decided to leave Genga, he waited for her at
the well, just before dusk.



        “I’m leaving, Berta. I’m going to Germany.”



        The girl’s eyes, two chinks of blue now filled with
resentment, fixed on him as though he were a stranger. The
rolled-up kerchief she wore on her head to steady the pitcher fell
to the ground and her long black hair tumbled down her back. She
ran off with no specific destination, enraged like a wounded
animal.



        At first Salvo did not understand why she had reacted in
that way, but he ran and caught up with her. He held her in front
of him and pulled her hands from her face. It was warm with tears.
Then he pulled her down onto a field of red poppies, picking a few
of them to twist into a necklace, which he fastened around her
neck. Inexperienced and candid, tender and delicate, they offered
their hands to their desire and their hands gave their bodies
knowledge in their innocence. The first touch came unexpectedly,
then they abandoned themselves in the hope of assuaging their
longing.



        On a night in July, in the light of a matchmaker moon
peeping between the silent peaks of the mountains, Salvo and Berta,
young, inexperienced lovers who were all but children, seized
infinite moments of love in a hay-scented field.



        It was quite late when Berta got home. Mamma Annetta looked
at her a long moment, expecting an explanation, but the girl said
nothing.



***

                        
        The days went by and their meetings continued. Salvo
mentioned nothing more about his decision to leave.



        Every week, Berta and her sister would go down to the river
to wash their clothes and linen. Amid the chatter, the other
townswomen did not forget to check the girls’ laundry for the rags
they used during their menses. Berta had not washed hers for two
months. The news spread through the town in no time.



        One Saturday morning, the girl’s father appeared at Salvo’s
shop, entering to stand in front of the young man. Domenico’s face
was red with the advancing cold weather.



        “Berta’s pregnant. What do you want to do?”



        “I know,” Salvo answered simply. “I want to marry her.”



        “A wife and child cost money. How are you going to manage?”
The man looked at Salvo staring back at him proudly. He was still
just a boy. “Where will you live? You can live with us.”



        Salvo looked down at the ground and Domenico was moved by
the boy who was loved by everyone in town. He knew Salvo was proud.
He would never accept his offer—Domenico was sure of it.



        “Signor Domenico, I’m the child’s father and I’m the one
who has to take care of it. Berta agrees with me. We could use your
help some other way. Whose house is that near the old mill?”



        “No one’s, I think. Why?”



        “Could you find out for me?”



        Two days later, Domenico went back to the shop and
confirmed that the house had no owner.



        “Will you come with me to look at it?” Salvo asked.
Domenico nodded and they set off together in silence.



        The building, heavily dilapidated, had two stories and an
attic of sorts. The stonework had not been rendered and was pointed
with lime mortar.



        Domenico looked at the roof. “See? It’s derelict. They used
clay tiles. Let’s try and look inside.”



        “I don’t understand the word you just said,” Salvo replied,
“but that’s all the same to me.” He opened the creaky door and they
entered a room with a single window, then came out to climb an
external stone staircase. The upper floor was identical to the
downstairs but had two windows and a large hearth against the wall.
Out on the balcony an old worm-eaten wooden stand held the water
barrels.



        Domenico shot Salvo a glance. “What do you expect to get
out of this ruin?”



        “I thought it was going to be worse. I’ll have my shop
downstairs and we can live upstairs.” Salvo’s eyes gleamed and
Domenico did not want to disagree with him.



        “I want to help you rebuild it. We’ll work together. You’ll
let me do that at least for my daughter?”



        The boy smiled and Domenico understood he had accepted.



        They began work the next day. First they laid more roof
tiles, purchased from the old kiln in the next town. Salvo had made
Domenico buy the rejects because, to him, they were good enough.
Next, they cleaned the doors and windows, then sandpapered them.
Domenico repaired the fireplace, making a masterpiece of it. Salvo
painted the two rooms with a sand-lime mix, mended the floor and
then disappeared for a whole day.



        When he returned, he asked Domenico to lend him the wagon
and invited him to go with him into the nearby woods. There a stack
of wood lay waiting for them, ready to be fashioned. They loaded it
onto the wagon and Domenico asked him where he intended to unload
it.



        “At Mauro’s shop. I’ll build the things there. I cut some
extra, so I can pay him back for letting me use his machines.”



        Salvo worked on the wood at night, so that his friend’s
machines would be free during the day. When he finished the work,
he asked Domenico to lend him the wagon again to take it all to the
new house. The man was astonished to see the wardrobe, the table
and the chairs the boy had constructed. He felt a knot in his
stomach when he saw the bed—four boards nailed together, but a lot
more comfortable than a straw pallet.



        “Who taught you carpentry?”



        Salvo smiled. “I picked it up by watching.”



        To finish the job, he built a few shelves with the leftover
wood and Domenico fitted them onto the wall. They would use them
for their kitchen utensils.


***

                        
        The wedding was set for the early morning, because a
marriage of necessity was a disgrace, not a reason to celebrate.
The evening before, after Salvo had left them, Domenico took
Annetta to see the young couple’s new home. It lacked a feminine
touch, so the mother of the bride immediately set to work. On the
wooden beam joining two walls they hung a colorful curtain to
separate the kitchen from the bedroom. Annetta had sewn a kind of
mattress stuffed with horsehair, which she placed on the bed with a
blanket and canvas sheets. They set the bride’s dowry chest next to
the wardrobe. On the other side of the room sat a small bench
containing Salvo’s few possessions, including his father’s old
clothes. Annetta took some linen from a basket along with a few
shirts, two pairs of trousers and a groom’s suit, which she had
bought without taking a single measurement.



        “I’m sure he won’t accept them,” she told her husband.



        “Don’t worry. I’ll calm him down. Come to think of it, give
me the suit. I’ll take it to him before he wakes up.”



        The next day at dawn, Domenico took out the buggy he used
for special occasions and went to Salvo’s house. The young groom
heard him arriving and ran to open the door. He stood before
Domenico, happy and beaming, squeezed into a suit that was so tight
he could barely breathe.



        “Where are you going dressed like that?”



        The smile disappeared.



        “My papa wore it when he got married . . .”



        “Salvo, how many years ago was that? You’re twice the size
of your father . . .”



        “I haven’t any other suits. It’s either this one . . . or
none at all.” And he lowered his head.



        “Or this one,” said the man, pulling out the suit Annetta
had bought. “I don’t want a man for my daughter who looks like a
sack of potatoes.” He burst into hearty laughter, but Salvo kept
his grave face. The boy turned away so his tears would not show.
Domenico immediately regretted making the remark.



        “Annetta sends you this suit. Are you going to refuse it?
Berta chose it.”



        Salvo could not stop the tears that ran down his face even
as his jaw was set. Domenico waited for the young man’s distress to
subside, then he stood in front of him and spoke:



        “Only when Berta lives with you can you do what you want.
Before that time, I still decide for my daughter. Last night,
Annetta and I took some things to your house that will be useful
for you. I never chastised you for this mess you’ve gotten
yourselves into, though I am upset about it. But you’re both still
young and we can’t leave you to fend for yourselves.”



        Salvo reached forward, grabbed the suit from Domenico’s
hands and threw it onto a chair. Then he looked Domenico straight
in the eye.



        “I’ll accept the suit for Berta’s sake,” he said in a low
voice, “but now, here, in my house, you have to promise me that
I’ll be the one to decide what is good or bad in our lives. I have
work and I’ll do all I can for my wife and child without your help.
If you don’t promise me that, I won’t marry Berta.”



        The young man’s pained expression touched Domenico’s heart
and he had to clear his throat several times to prevent himself
from crying, too.



        “Parents can’t abandon their children.”



        “I didn’t ask you to abandon us. I asked you to let us live
our own lives.”



        “Get dressed now. We’ll be late.”



        “I’m waiting for an answer.”



        “All right.” Domenico turned and got back into the buggy to
go home.



        Sitting in the buggy that was taking her to church, Berta
thought about the days she had spent in shame at home. She hadn’t
had the courage to leave the house and hear the womenfolk murmuring
as she went by. She had dreamed of a wedding with friends and
family, but here she was, heading to a church service at dawn with
only her closest relatives.



        News of Salvo and of the house they would live in always
reached her through go-betweens. It had been a long time since she
had seen her love. The journey to the church seemed never-ending.
She was tired, the baby was kicking inside her belly and the
thought that she would soon see Salvo made her heart pound.



        The sun had just risen and the leaden sky promised rain.
The priest was not waiting for her at the church door as he did for
chaste brides. Instead he sat behind the altar yawning sleepily.
Mamma Annetta looked at her little girl, beautiful in her
cream-colored dress and pretty black coat. No white dress for
sinners.



        Clotilde had stayed at home. Only after the wedding would
she be allowed to be seen in town with her sister.



        When Salvo caught sight of Berta, he immediately knew that
he would be able to dream again. He stood proud despite the suit he
had not earned.



        The ceremony was short and matter-of-fact, leaving everyone
with a sour taste in their mouths. On the way to their new home,
the two young people never stopped looking at each other even for a
moment. Their initial disappointment had given way to their joy and
desire to be together.



        Salvo helped Berta get down from the buggy. He lifted her
into his arms and went up the outside staircase while Berta’s
parents followed at a distance. When he got to the door, he set her
down. He covered her eyes with his hand, made her enter, then
removed his hand. Berta looked around in wonder and delight. But
Salvo frowned at his in-laws—Annetta had worked all night to
arrange the room. Her touches and Domenico’s improvements were
evident and Salvo felt betrayed.



        “I told you,” he said through clenched teeth to Domenico,
who had hesitated at the doorway, “I want to think about my wife,
my child and my home myself, but it seems no one wants to listen to
me.”



        Annetta went over to him and ran her hand through his hair.
“Don’t forget that you are part of me, Salvo. I gave you my milk,
perhaps more than the others, when your mamma died. I have a duty
to help my children. I understand your pride. We won’t interfere
any more, but we’ll be ready if you call us.”



        She laid a bundle wrapped in a checkered kerchief on the
table, where Berta had sat down on a chair. “Here’s something to
eat. We thought we’d have lunch together, but since we’re not
welcome, we’ll go right away.”



        In a flurry of emotions, Salvo looked at Berta, Annetta and
then Domenico, who still stood on the threshold, unable to decide
whether to enter.



        “So what are we waiting for?” Salvo asked, relaxing. “I
hope you prepared something good to eat?”



        Ugo the cat, who had stayed to one side behind the hearth,
leaped boldly into Berta’s lap and lay down on her belly.



        “Push it away,” Annetta said to her daughter. “You’re
carrying a child. You shouldn’t keep animals.”



        Red in the face, Salvo enfolded the cat in his arms and
turned to his mother-in-law. “Anyone who doesn’t love Ugo doesn’t
love me.” The animal seemed to smile.



        Annetta and Domenico left a little later and Berta went to
the window to see them off. Salvo had gone down the stairs with
them, but when he saw her framed in the window as beautiful as a
Madonna, he ran back up the stairs and embraced her. The room was
as warm as their bodies, but the young man dared not take her, for
he feared hurting the child.



        Berta got undressed and Salvo, now in her power, saw her
naked for the first time. The built-up pain that had weighed
heavily on him through weeks of waiting now dissolved.


***

                        
        Salvo’s work as a blacksmith and farrier brought in little
income. To scrape together some money he had to be prepared to do
more humble work. Berta tended a small plot of land by their home
and her hands were full of life. The days were hard, but all their
difficulties faded when they huddled together on their horsehair
mattress.



        Antonio, their firstborn, was delivered on his mother’s
seventeenth birthday in their one-room house with a large
fireplace. Berta’s labor pains came during the night and Salvo ran
like a madman to Domenico’s house for help.



        Domenico pulled out the cart, Annetta climbed onto it and
Salvo sat next to her.



        “Please hurry—Berta was screaming when I left.”



        “We have to get the midwife,” Annetta replied calmly.



        “What’s a midwife?”



        “The woman who delivers babies.”



        The cart stopped in front of an orange-colored house.
Annetta climbed down quickly and knocked at the door.



        “Is it time?” the woman asked.



        “Yes.”



        “I’m coming.”



        The woman closed the door and reappeared a few minutes
later wearing a black skirt down to her feet and a dark coat with
the collar turned up. In her hands she held a small cardboard
suitcase. Domenico helped her up into the cart and they traveled in
silence. The endless road stretched before them. When they reached
the house, Salvo darted up the stairs. Berta was sitting on the
edge of the bed, screaming and crying. Calmly but firmly, Annetta
made her daughter lie down and the midwife parted her legs.



        “It’s coming; I can see its hair. I need hot water.”



        Annetta filled the pot with boiling water from the range,
mixed in some cold water and gave it to the midwife. Every now and
then Salvo peered in from behind the curtain and felt his strength
wane. Then came an agonizing scream from Berta and the desperate
cry of a child. The young man fainted to the ground, pulling down
the curtain with him.



        When he regained consciousness, he found himself lying on
the bed. Next to him, Berta held a delicate bundle in her arms.
Standing at the back of the room, Domenico, Annetta and the midwife
watched the three of them lying there, wondering which of them was
most in need of attention. Ugo the cat, who had watched the birth
from a shelf on high, strutted over to the bed, jumped up on
Berta’s side and licked her gently.



        Annetta went every morning to help Berta. She brought food
and tended the vegetable plot, sowing new seeds and plants. Antonio
was eight weeks old when Salvo, on hearing her arrive, came out of
his shop and stopped her as she was going up the stairs to the
house.



        “I love you and am grateful for the help you have given us,
but I made a pact with your husband on my wedding day that you know
only too well. It’s my job to look after my family and I have to do
that. I can’t accept anything else from you. My wife is well now
and I’m working harder every day so that we lack nothing. I’ll be
happy to see you every day, but without food and without you
working away in the garden.”



        “Salvo’s right, Mamma,” Berta said, as she came down the
stairs with Antonio in her arms. “We have to live our own lives.
You’ve got me used to things that I won’t be able to keep doing
because I want to make do with what is ours. Come back and see us
when you want but please come empty-handed.”



        Berta stood on the stairway, as dignified and proud as a
queen. Without saying a word, Annetta turned, went back down the
two stairs and left to avoid crying in front of her daughter. She
firmly believed that Berta’s attitude toward her family would
change in time. Her daughter’s assertive character could not
succumb to the impositions of a man whose habits were so different
from her family’s. But her prediction did not come true.



        Four years later they had two children—Antonio, the
firstborn, and Giuseppe, always known as Pino. Despite the arrival
of another mouth to feed, Salvo steadfastly continued to refuse
anyone’s help.
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        Salvo heard the death knell from the church. Another
premature death, perhaps. Starvation was the worst enemy of
children, who generally numbered five or six per family.



        In small towns in the Italian Marches in the first decade
of the twentieth century, few men still worked in the fields.
Owning a plot of land meant having a livelihood, but the harvest
was insufficient for the owners and they were unable to share it
with laborers. There was no more bread in the home and it was hard
to find in town. They lived on potatoes, chestnuts and polenta. The
poor were dignified and did not ask for charity. They lived on what
they could get and did not complain.



        Antonio and Pino grew up quickly. The elder, eternally
discontented, often felt sorry for himself and did very little
work, though he never went hungry; if he could find food, he ate,
but he did not go to the trouble of finding any for the rest of the
family. He was of no help at home, in his father’s shop or in the
vegetable garden. He took refuge with his grandfather Domenico, who
had taught him what little he himself knew about reading and
writing, and he devoured the books the old man bought for him when
he went to the market with Antonio’s nonna to sell her lace.



        Salvo did not look favorably on this alliance, because he
felt excluded from the close bond between his father-in-law and his
son. He could not stand that other people were giving the boy the
books he would have liked to have bought himself. But after a
dinner that had barely dirtied their plates, he listened mesmerized
to the wonderful stories that tripped from his son’s lips.



        Berta was proud of her handsome and delicate firstborn son,
but she feared his almost morbid love of books would distract him
from his chores in a period of such famine and desperation. At that
time, a sixteen-year-old boy was considered almost an adult.
Antonio should have been able to provide for himself and help his
family. He, however, knew nothing about responsibility. He lived
from day to day and, if by chance he had no book to read, he would
stand around the room like a lost soul, playing with the
still-agile and ever-present Ugo the cat.



        Pino, on the other hand, was always on the move. He
accepted no compromises. He had to earn his own bread and if there
was none on their table in the evening, he went to bed on an empty
stomach and fell straight asleep to the sound of Antonio reading
his stories.



        When Berta looked at them, she could barely believe they
were brothers, so different were they.



        On a freezing cold winter morning, some men on horseback
rode up the street that led into the town. Salvo’s small shop was
the first dwelling and the six men stopped to have their horses’
hooves checked. They talked to each other in a strange dialect that
he did not understand. The horses were soon dealt with and the
strangers left money on the table in the shop, to Salvo’s enormous
delight. There was never enough money at such a difficult time of
the year.



        The next day, as she was going to the well for water, Berta
learned the news that was spreading around town on everyone’s lips.
In the area by the river next to the beech woods, amid brambles,
holm oaks and strawberry trees, the men were going to build a
brickworks. Berta waited until the evening, then after a meager
dinner and when the boys were asleep, more out of hunger than
tiredness, she gave the news to Salvo. Huddled close together in
their warm bed, the only luxury they could afford, husband and wife
fantasized about the money that would make their lives and their
children’s lives easier, if Salvo were hired at the brickworks.



        The next day Antonio rose early, watching from the window
as the snow fell rhythmically onto the already settled layers. He
stared at it for a few minutes, then went over to his mamma, who
was warming a few slices of bread at the edge of the hearth while
Papa sat at the table beside her.



        “I’m leaving,” Antonio said. “I'm going to Germany.”



        Berta almost fell into the fireplace, but Salvo was quick
to catch her.



        “What did you say?”



        “I’m leaving, Ma. I don’t want to live this lousy life
anymore.”



        Salvo stepped right up to the boy until their faces were
almost touching. “If your life is lousy, then what about ours,
since you don’t work and we’re the ones who support you? Is this
what you read in those books they give you?”



        Berta was sobbing. Pino stared at Antonio from a corner of
the room, hardly breathing.



        “I want to study.”



        “Study what? Where are you going to find the money?”



        “I’ll work.”



        “And do you have to go to Germany to work? Because here
you’ve never lifted a finger to help us. Your mamma slaves from
morning to night. Your brother’s in the field all day to earn
enough for some bread and cheese and you look down on us with all
your mighty intelligence . . .”



        “You can say what you like. I’m leaving. I’m going tomorrow
and you can’t stop me.”



        Salvo raised his hand to slap his son, but Berta got
between them and the blow landed heavy on her face. As she fell,
she stumbled on a chair which toppled to the ground with her. Salvo
helped her up again and laid into his son.



        “This is your grandfather’s doing! He helped you. He knew
all about it, didn’t he? Go on then, pack together the few rags
that are yours and remember, you’ll have no money from me.”



        Salvo drew back the curtain that divided the kitchen from
the bedroom and threw himself onto the bed in despair. Ugo the cat
wriggled into his arms and licked the tears that ran down the man’s
cheeks. Gradually, Salvo fell asleep.



        Berta rummaged inside a trunk and took out a large
checkered kerchief. She spread it out on the table began to arrange
a few heavy woolen jerseys on it, with some long johns, two flannel
shirts, two pairs of trousers, a threadbare jacket and a pair of
wooden clogs, then tied it together at the four corners. Antonio’s
luggage was ready, while he stood at the window gazing out at the
snow.



        Pino sat next to the fire, yet could not get warm. Antonio
went to his mother and tried to hug her, but Berta pulled away. She
slid behind the curtain and lay down next to Salvo, motionless in
her desperation. Sad was that day and night for those four poor
souls.



        The dawn broke in all its glory in a limpid sky dominated
by the sun. Salvo drew back the curtain and saw Antonio sleeping on
the chair next to the fire. Pino sat on the floor with his head on
his brother’s knees. Next to them was Ugo the cat, looking solemn.
On seeing them so close for the last time, Salvo wondered whether
it was worth living a life that offered only torment and sacrifice.
He went to Antonio and stroked his head. The boy opened his eyes
and the man knelt down to look at him closely.



        “Where will you go and who with?”



        Antonio looked at his father and suddenly understood the
immensity of his love for him.



        “I’m going with Master Alberto to Berlin. I’ll be a
bricklayer.”



        Salvo took his son’s hands and compared his own rough, hard
skin with the delicate pinkness of the boy’s.



        “These aren’t bricklayer’s hands.”



        “They’ll be like yours and I’ll be proud of it.”



        “Why have you never worked here, in your own land?”



        “Here I have no choice. I’d have to work just to eat and I
don’t want to do that. In Berlin I’ll work during the day and in
the evening I’ll study. There are evening schools and with what I
earn as a bricklayer I’ll pay for my studies.”



        Everything had been decided and arranged. It seemed the
night had altered Antonio’s dreamy, docile character. The lines on
his face had taken on a rebellious expression, as when someone sets
himself to take another’s most treasured possession.



        Berta observed her men and thanked God for enabling them to
reach an understanding. No one was thinking about the meager slices
of bread she had prepared. The woman went over to the boy and
gently took him into her arms. Pino, now awake but still in bed,
looked on at his family in astonishment.



        “The road is long and full of snow,” Berta said.



        “Mamma, we’re going by train.”



        “But it will be cold nonetheless.”



        Salvo opened the chest that contained his modest belongings
and pulled out a long, black woolen hooded cloak and offered it to
Antonio. “It was your grandfather’s. Keep it and take care of it. I
have never worn it.”



        “Why are you giving it to me?”



        “You need it.”



        “I have to get ready,” Antonio said, changing the subject.
“Master Alberto will be waiting for me at the crossroads.”



        Berta dressed him like a child, making him wear several
layers of clothes, one on top of the other, to protect him from the
cold. Lastly, she placed the cloak on his shoulders, handed him the
checkered kerchief, traced the sign of the cross on his face and
stood back from him. She should not cry. One day, her son would
return an important teacher. The door closed behind Antonio and
Salvo looked at Berta. For his part, Pino understood that it was
possible to suffer terribly without shedding a tear. From the
windowsill Ugo the cat watched the boy leave, following Antonio’s
figure as far down the road as his gaze would go.



        Antonio ran along the icy street. He had to say goodbye to
Nonno Domenico. He had promised, but he had to be quick. Nonna
Annetta gave him a large parcel of food, a pair of boots, which he
slid onto his feet, and a square of cloth tied at the ends with
string.



        “You’ll need money for the first few days.”



        Antonio opened the strange package. In his hands he found
more money than he had ever dreamed of seeing. Annetta tied the
string around his neck beneath his jerseys and told him never to
part with his treasure and never to show it to anyone. Domenico was
smoothing his mustache and his wife knew that it meant he was
overcome with emotion.



        “Men don’t hug!” the grandfather said.



        “But women do,” Annetta replied, circling her arms around
their grandson.



        Annetta watched him leave in the falling snow, tall and
slender, wrapped in the large black cloak. Her eyes stayed with him
until he became nothing more than a small dot on the horizon.
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        Salvo and Berta bore their son’s departure as a punishment
from God. One day Nonno Domenico knocked at their door. Berta
opened it and he waved a letter before her eyes. It was from
Antonio, he told her; he was fine. The journey had gone well, he
had found lodgings with three other young men and, in the evening,
after work, he studied, without any difficulty. Domenico read the
letter to her. For the first time, Berta fully understood the
importance of being able to read. She had never been interested in
learning to read and write. As a child she had seen it as time
taken away from riding her bay horse in the woods, the wind on her
face and joy in her soul, as springtime emerged, bringing the scent
of the first violets on the edge of the ditches, or on summer
evenings, as the sun dipped and disappeared behind the mountains.



        “Why should I learn to write?” she would ask her father. “I
talk to people.”



        “But what if someone you know goes to live in a faraway
country one day and the only way of reaching him is by letter . .
.?”



        She would answer Domenico with the candor of her smile: “No
one who loves me will go away.”



        But that was not so.



        If Berta had been able to read, her son’s letters would
have come straight to her, without the agency of Nonno Domenico.



        In town, the new priest had won over the parishioners,
especially the children and youngsters. Pino went to the parish
house whenever he could and Don Fernando was teaching him, with
some difficulty, to read and write. Pino kept his study secret from
his parents and hoped he would one day be able to read his
brother’s letters. Don Fernando had promised him he would, but the
boy was always busy with numerous other activities, and that slowed
his progress.



        With the bishop’s help, Don Fernando began construction of
the first elementary school to teach all the children of the town.
In the same period, the new brickworks began production down by the
river. The town residents were hopeful once again, although they
all knew that employment at the brickworks would be seasonal, from
spring to autumn. The brickworks had been built in three months,
with no stoppages for the rain or snow that fell uninterruptedly on
the men who were safer and cheaper to work than horses. The horses
themselves were sheltered in tents, saved for better conditions.
The tall red chimneys towered above the lush green vegetation of
the unspoiled landscape and looked to the wary villagers as though
they might fall at any moment.



        The spring came and with it the news that the brickworks
would soon be hiring. This sparked competition among the men, each
wanting to get to the riverside first. Even the women had their
hopes set on working there.



        Salvo left home at midnight, hugged his wife tightly and
set off. He was grumpy with lack of sleep but also optimistic. The
night was dark and warm and although he was still young, his light
cloak weighed on his back. Salvo let it slip from his shoulders,
rolled it up and tucked it under his arm. A cluster of paths
meandered through the dense vegetation and down to the river.



        A few men and women appeared and disappeared among the
foliage. No one talked. They scurried along, each trying to
overtake the other.



        
But they know each other. They’re friends. Why aren’t they
saying anything to each other? Salvo could not fathom such
behavior. He hastened his step and, head bowed, proceeded toward
his destination.



        The moon had opened a breach in the clouds and shone high
behind the acrid fumes emitted by the smokestack looming above the
brickworks. When Salvo reached the riverside, he noticed he was
alone. He looked around him in astonishment. Where were the people
he had met along the way?



        
Maybe I took a wrong turn. But there’s the brickworks. The
light’s on inside. Maybe it’s too early. He pulled on his
cloak and sat down beside the trunk of a beech tree. Exhausted now,
he was about to close his eyes, when a man came out of the
brickworks holding a lantern. He wore a large hat and corduroy
trousers and jacket. Shouting in heavy dialect, he ordered everyone
hiding among the trees to come out calmly.



        They needed only fifty workers.



        Salvo stood up and was jostled and dragged along by the
merciless crowd emerging from the woods—an army of the destitute,
hidden among the branches. All of them had spied every movement,
every breath, every moment of distraction displayed by their
rivals, who, just a few hours earlier, had been their friends. Now,
with wild eyes, they all rushed toward the door of the brickworks,
prepared even to kill so they could get in. The women—and there
were many of them—held on to the men’s legs to stop them and were
pitilessly dragged along in the dirt. Salvo realized that he had to
follow the tide or be left outside. Agile and slim, he had the
advantage over the older men and soon found himself in front of the
brickworks door. Two peasants, as tall as trees, counted the people
who were at the entrance. Salvo was number forty-eight.



        The first rays of daylight appeared but could not wipe the
wounds from their bodies, still less from their spirits. The door
closed after number fifty had entered and the commotion outside
turned into silence. Those who were on the ground slowly stood up,
looked around, tried to remove the dust from their clothes, then
addressed the people around them in hushed tones. Their anger had
gone now and had given way to solidarity. The women were the first
to leave. Unresigned, the men stood huddled together, cursing and
looking round to see whether the door would open, in the hope the
bosses might change their minds.



        The brickworks was shaped like a horseshoe, a low structure
with thick outer walls, covered in some places and protected by
tall canopies. In the first section of the building was a room
where several men coordinated all operations. Entering on the
right, workers found a well for general use. On the left was an
enormous heap of coal. In the center of the works was the
smokestack, which towered high into the clouds and stars collecting
combustion gases. The stack was designed for the local winds, the
weather conditions and the temperature of the fumes produced, so
that it would benefit from the maximum draft possible.



        Salvo and some other men were taken under a long row of
canopies, where workers were processing the clay brought there from
nearby fields during the winter. The man dressed in corduroy who
had selected the workers, jumped onto a crate so he could be heard
and explained how the brickworks operated. Every evening, clay was
piled next to the workbenches ready to be molded the next day.
Water, needed to make the clay more pliable, was drawn from the
nearby river. Employees had to be at their benches by four in the
morning to finish mixing the clay, which could neither be too hard
nor too soft. When it was ready, it was turned into a mold and
pressed by hand. Then the worker would dip his hands in water and
smooth out the surface, before removing the brick from the mold.
Bricks were left to dry under the canopies for a long period,
stacked in such a way as to allow air to flow between them and
facilitate the drying process, but also to make it easier to
calculate the worker’s pay, which was based on the number of pieces
completed in a day. The furnace was continuously lit from the start
of the season to the end, the kilns fueled by coal and sticks
gathered in the woods by women and children. The chambers operated
in alternating phases of prefiring and firing and the kilns had
iron doors to keep the temperature constant. As bricks were fired
in the first chambers, the tunnels were filled; in the meantime,
the final firing chambers were freed of the fired bricks. The
stoker regulated the fire, keeping the temperature constant
according to how much coal was fed in.



        There, in that place of life and death, fire and earth
joined forces to create something unique. The extreme heat of the
fire dominated the inert clay, which surrendered, ready to be
transformed into a new substance, a new identity.



        Salvo was charged with processing the mortar and molding
the bricks, which were then arranged in the drying chambers. Every
morning he started work at four o’clock sharp and never went home
before seven in the evening. It took the owners of the brickworks
just a few days to realize that this man was someone to hold on to
and when the stoker fell sick they asked Salvo to replace him.
Salvo was aware of the difficulties he would face—a stoker had to
work day and night—but he also knew how much more he could earn, so
he accepted the post.



        Berta did not like her husband’s decision. Day after day
she was obliged to go to the brickworks if she wanted to see him.
She took him clean clothes and food, even though Salvo already
received meals from the bosses. To make herself useful, the woman
began carrying bundles of sticks from the woods to the kilns. She
worked hard and one day someone noticed the great effort she was
putting into the task, despite not being paid. At the end of the
month, Signor Giovanni—the man in the corduroy suit worn even in
summer—called her and put a small bundle into her hand. It was a
modest sum, but to Berta it seemed like a fortune. It was the first
time she had been paid for her work.


***

                        
        The building of the school continued, albeit slowly, and
Pino applied himself to his lessons, especially since he could
afford to work less, now that both Papa and Mamma were earning a
wage. He had reached a point where he could read Antonio’s letters
and was waiting for the brickworks to close so he could tell Salvo.
There was a huge celebration on the day of the winter closure, with
everyone bringing something to eat. At the end of the day, they all
said goodbye in the hope they would meet again the next year. After
so many days apart, Berta and Salvo embraced joyfully.



        As they turned for home, Signor Giovanni called them: “You
can come back next year and your wife, too.”



        Berta looked at Salvo, bewildered, and the boss understood
the reason for her doubts. “You’ll be paid, just like your
husband!”



        “But I don’t know how to stoke a furnace.”



        Signor Giovanni burst out laughing. “You’ll do your woman’s
work, because you’re a woman and a very pretty one, at that.”



        Berta thanked him with a smile and Salvo felt his blood
boiling in his veins. He said goodbye quickly and hurried his wife
away.



        “What’s wrong with you?” she asked.



        “If you come back here to work, stay away from him, do you
hear?”



        As they talked, they reached the well where they had
enjoyed their first flirtations. Berta felt her heart pounding. She
brushed Salvo’s hand and immediately he understood her intention.
Without any preliminaries, he pulled her onto the damp November
grass and took her with the vigor of former times. The woman heaved
herself up again to stand, without Salvo’s help. For years she had
dreamed that their lovemaking could be different. She wanted
tenderness, the privilege of few women. But her husband had never
understood the importance of being gentle. Salvo was convinced that
men had to be rough, showing no weakness; all that mattered during
intercourse was the power he demonstrated. His tenderness could be
shown only in lesser encounters, with a hand on hers at the table,
or a kiss to her forehead when he returned from work.



        As they set foot on the path that led to their house, they
saw Pino on the doorstep in the distance, waving a sheet of paper,
while Ugo the cat scampered toward them. When the animal caught up
to them, he stopped, looked at them, then clung to his master’s
trousers and in a flash had leaped onto his shoulder. Holding
hands, husband and wife ran toward the boy, who had long awaited
that moment.



        “It’s a letter from Antonio!” he called.



        “So, we’ll have to wait for your grandfather to come read
it,” Salvo replied.



        “No. I’ll read it!”



        Berta and Salvo look at each other and then at their son.
“So you’re gonna leave, too?” Berta could hardly hold back her
tears.



        Salvo looked menacingly at the boy. “So he’s ruined you,
too.”



        “What do you mean?” Pino asked. “Nonno Domenico doesn’t
know anything about it. Don Fernando is teaching all us boys,
because he thinks we should have an education. I’m not thinking
about leaving. I’d be crazy to do that!”



        Salvo and Berta thus had proof that Pino’s ambitions were
different from his brother’s and gleefully asked him to read
Antonio’s letter. Pino sat down on a boulder by the path and
invited his parents to do the same. Ugo settled in Salvo’s lap. The
boy cleared his throat and began. The words came out of his mouth
with some difficulty, whether because of the emotion or because of
lack of practice, but he continued undeterred. Antonio was well, he
was working hard and in the evening he studied until late. He had
to pass an examination next month and he was proud of himself.



        “Is he never coming back?” asked Berta.



        “He’ll come back once he’s become a teacher,” said Pino,
feeling important.



        The next afternoon, Berta went to her parent’s house and
was surprised to learn that her father had already read her son’s
missive. “We’re his parents. Now Pino has learned to read, why are
you taking his letters?”



        “When Pino couldn’t read and you were working at the
brickworks to be with your husband,” Domenico said, “where would
your son have gone, if we hadn’t been here? We were useful to you.
I’m tired of hearing you say that we mustn’t interfere. We’re your
parents, Berta—don’t forget it.”



        Berta blushed. She was still afraid of her father when he
raised his voice. She looked at him and only then realized how much
he had aged. Annetta, too, had lost her smile and her cheer. Berta
felt guilty and could not find the right words to justify herself.
Her mother drew closer to get a better look at her and to say her
piece.



        “Antonio couldn’t do your work—you would have killed him.
You should thank your father for what he’s done for him. It’s not
enough just to have children; you have to try to understand them.”
She went off into the kitchen.



        Berta left the house without uttering a word, taking with
her the image of her two elderly parents who felt criticized,
forgotten and alone. The grass in front of the house had turned to
brushwood. Domenico had lost his enthusiasm for work since his
first child, Clotilde, had married a foreigner who had taken her to
America. Berta sat a moment beneath the old porch, once fragrant
with the scent of wisteria and, as she contemplated the decline of
the place, she understood how painful it was for her father to have
had no news of her sister for years.



        Memories of those years flashed before her eyes. And she,
too, had played her part, albeit unconsciously, in the loneliness
of her old parents. She had blindly acquiesced to the pride of her
husband, who, in his moments of need, had been succored and fed by
the couple. Antonio had built a wonderful relationship with his
grandfather, who understood the boy’s inclinations and talents.
Even Pino, despite having the same prickly character as Salvo, was
fond of them and often went up to the “big house,” as he
affectionately called it.



        Night fell silently on Berta’s thoughts. Now cold and
tired, she headed home. Salvo was waiting for her on the threshold
and came down the stairs to meet her.



        “Where’ve you been? I was worried. It’s already night.”



        “So what?” she snapped as she brushed past him and climbed
to their door. “I’m not a child who’ll get lost in the woods!”



        Salvo, stunned, closed the door behind them and went over
to her.



        “I’ve always done what you wanted,” she explained, “even
when I didn’t agree with you. But enough now. I saw my parents
today and now I see that I was wrong to keep them away from me and
my children, and even from you. You were like a son to them.
They’re old, yet they took care of Antonio and Pino because we had
to chase every scrap of work we could find, so as not to accept
their help, but forgetting all about them. All because of your damn
stupid pride, which has trapped me as well.”



        
Berta’s words came out
like hard stones. Salvo was unable to reply. Pino watched them from
the other side of the room and in his heart agreed with his
mamma.
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        Most nights that winter were long and sleepless for Berta.
Perched on the edge of the bed, she looked in the darkness for
images of her happy days.



        One morning, Salvo got up as soon as the sun had risen. He
went over to Pino’s bed, woke him and whispered in his ear: “Dress
warm. It’s cold.” He went over to his wife, who was still in bed,
and smiled at her, but she turned over and did not even look at
him.



        When the door closed behind the two men, Berta was already
at the window to see which direction they would take. She dressed
hurriedly and filled the grate with wood to keep the place warm.
Then she went out and headed along the path the two men had taken,
the path that led to her parents’ house.



        Heavy fog seeped like specters through the bare trees.
Berta was familiar with the end-of-winter landscape, yet she felt a
peculiar sense of unease. In three days the brickworks would be
reopening. With the money they had earned last season they had
bought a fair amount of food provisions, shoes for Pino and Salvo,
a dress for Berta and two pairs of trousers for each of the men. In
his letters, Antonio seemed happy with his life and with the
opportunity to study. What more could she ask for?



        She opened the door to her parents’ home and, as she
climbed the steps, she could make out Pino’s voice reading. She
entered to see Salvo sitting next to her father and Pino, who was
holding a newspaper, while Annetta was seated next to the
fireplace.



        “Good morning,” Berta said. “Can I come in?” Domenico stood
up and hugged his daughter, and she noticed the deep furrow in his
brow, one that always appeared when he was worried. Berta went to
her mother and stood next to the fire.



        “What’s going on? Why the solemn faces . . .?”



        Domenico looked at his daughter. “It’s all going to end
badly!”



        Pino read the words, but he could not understand the
concern of the people around him.



        “What do you think, Domenico?” Salvo approached his
father-in-law respectfully.



        “Italy is not ready to face a long, expensive war,” the
older man said.



        “But why should war break out?”



        Domenico looked at Salvo from beneath his wrinkled brow and
went back in time to the boy standing before him in threadbare
clothes on his wedding day. The man who cultured himself through
reading tried to convey his thoughts to Salvo as simply as
possible, so that he too could understand the difficulties of
Italy’s economic situation.



        “After the earthquake in Messina, a hundred and seven
million were spent on reconstruction. The state budget is running
at a serious loss and so taxes have gone up, mainly affecting the
poor. These are dramatic times we are living in. There are so many
problems. The country is becoming more and more industrialized;
businesses are producing more goods and faster so they can increase
their profits. But it’s a slow, painful process for workers to
adjust to. That’s why so many people are rising up. No one wants
war, but the government is thinking about mobilizing soldiers.”



        Salvo listened wide-eyed, lips quivering. He was thinking
about the imminent reopening of the brickworks. If hostilities
broke out, the factory might close—what would happen to his family?
His mind raced to Antonio, alone in a big city. He went to Berta
and Pino and hugged them. Then, out loud, like a preacher in the
middle of his sermon, he declared, “No one will hurt you. I’ll
defend you.”



        Domenico smiled. Deep down, Salvo was still a sweet, naive
child.



        As expected, the brickworks opened to the backbreaking work
of preparing the clay, which was dug out by hand; only where the
ground was too hard were pickaxes used. The clay was then
transported in trucks to the brickworks yard. There it was piled up
and left to rest in the cold until it became less compact and more
malleable. It was then processed by hand—broken down and mixed with
water and sometimes sand.



        Salvo entered the brickworks in high spirits, his woman on
his arm. Giovanni greeted them politely. “Welcome home, Salvo.
Seven months is a long time. But you’ll be able to see your wife
from time to time. I’m a good man and that’s why I hired her, too.
When you’ve said your goodbyes, come see me, Berta. I want to
explain your work to you.”



        Salvo went poppy red. 
        
How could he speak to her like that? He turned to the
boss—who by now had turned his back on him—intending to give him a
piece of his mind. But Berta was quick to cover his mouth with her
hand.



        “If we both work,” she reminded him, “we’ll be able to earn
a pretty sum.”



        “That may be, but I’ll be no cuckold.”



        Berta slapped his face so hard it made him stumble. “That’s
only the first. There’ll be more if you ever say such a thing
again.”



        “Hey! What’s the matter with you?” he cried. “Are you going
crazy?”



        “I’ll take care of him. Don’t you worry!”



        He watched her walk away. He almost wanted to laugh. His
woman had woken up! Perhaps a little too much, but maybe that was
all for the best.



        Giovanni was waiting for her in front of the office. Work
was already building up and he had a lot to do. He hastily
explained what her duties were and took her to a workbench where
clay was being molded by hand. The woman was so quick and bright
that by the end of the day she had fashioned a considerable number
of bricks.



        “Well done, Berta. You’ve done a good job for the first
day.”



        “I just did my work, sir. I work and you pay me. What’s so
’straordinary about that?” She stood up. “I’ll see you tomorrow,
sir.”



        As she gathered her things to leave, proud and beautiful,
she noticed Giovanni’s gaze directed at her firm breasts, which he
could make out beneath the neckline of her dress. Berta looked the
other way, gave a perfunctory smile and left.


***

                        
        One hot day in June, when all were silent and listless in
the brickworks, Berta took advantage of the short break for lunch,
when she was sure no one would see her, to climb the stairs to the
inferno in which her husband labored. On seeing her, Salvo felt the
same sensation of their meetings at the well years earlier. He
pulled his wife close to him, then pushed her against the wall, his
impetuous hands seeking the tip of her pleasure. Giovanni had seen
the woman go up the stairs and crept up behind her to catch them in
the act.



        “I’ll have to dismiss you lovebirds,” he announced.



        Salvo immediately stepped back from Berta, who adjusted her
clothes in an instant.



        “You’ll dismiss no one!” hissed the woman.



        “Why? Do you think you can stop me?”



        “Think about yourself, Signor Giovanni. Think about
yourself.”



        As the woman went off, she shot him a fierce, threatening
glance. Salvo could not understand his wife’s behavior but was sure
she would resolve the matter. About a half hour later, Berta was
called to the office. As she walked in, she saw Giovanni leaning
against a table, his back to her.



        “Sit down.”



        “I’m not tired.”



        “I told you to sit.”



        “I’m not tired.”



        “You do know that I can have you thrown out of here?”



        “And do you know that I could tell your boss about the
evenings you make me stay behind so you can be alone with me,
suggesting I do strange jobs for you? I could talk about your hands
sliding under my clothes, about your eyes undressing me every time
you look at me. I could tell him that every woman has had to pay a
price for working here.”



        “Keep your voice down. Who do you think’s going to listen
to you, anyway, you fool?”



        “Your boss. The man who puts so much trust in you. Does it
hurt to hear the truth, Signore?”



        The man glared at her. Berta felt the weight of all his
anger upon her, like a heavy load of damp firewood gathered in the
forest.



        “You’ll be dismissed tomorrow. Both of you.”



        “Fine. Salvo and me, we’ve done all kinds of work. We’re
strong enough to start all over again. We have our love, we have
our children. All you have is the power you use to scare us. I’m
gonna talk to your boss. I’m gonna find him and tell him he’s
handed over all his money to a man without a bit of moral fiber.”



        Berta ran out, slamming the door behind her. Instinctively,
the man dropped his hand to his groin, as if he had received a blow
there. Outside, the woman burst into tears, but her distress lasted
only a few moments. Once she had calmed down she went to the river,
washed her face, then went back inside. As she was gathering
together her belongings Giovanni approached.



        “Why aren’t you at your bench?”



        Berta looked at him and lowered her eyes. “You dismissed
me.”



        “I didn’t dismiss anyone.”



        “Really? Maybe you want to sleep on it.”



        “Get back to your place—otherwise I’ll dock your pay.”



        Berta did not wait to be told twice. She went back to work
and tried to make up for the time she had lost. The heavy stillness
of the brickworks enveloped her in her work. A strange sadness
hovered over the whole factory. There was not even the usual
singing that made the day’s work less tedious.



        Late in the afternoon the coal trucks arrived and two men
clambered out. Berta could hear them shouting but she could not
make out their words. The excitement drew the workers from their
benches to the vehicle.



        “There’s been a rebellion in Ancona,” the driver said, “the
day before yesterday. It happened during a protest meeting against
a military parade. The police sent people away and arrested a lot
of those remaining . . . The demonstrators met again at Villa Rossa
and the police gave them a thrashing and even fired guns on them.
The women and children tried to defend themselves by throwing
crockery and pots at the police.”



        The workers looked at one another in shock. The driver
continued: “Those police thugs killed three lads. And all because
we don’t want to go to war. We don’t want war with anyone. The
whole of Ancona is in turmoil and people are running to the center
of the city.”



        The foremen could not get the workers to go back to their
benches. Angry, Giovanni interrupted the boys who were recounting
the events and directed them to where the coal was to be unloaded.
Salvo, who had come down to find out what all the fuss was about,
had only just discovered that a revolt had broken out before the
boss sent him back to his inferno.



        When her shift ended, Berta headed to her father’s house
where Pino awaited her. The boy spent a lot of time with his
grandparents these days. Domenico sat next to Pino on an old wooden
bench. Annetta was standing behind an olive tree, staring into the
distance.



        The dark lines on the old man’s face had become more
pronounced and his eyes were more tired. His once clear, mighty
voice had faded and it was sometimes hard to catch his words as he
read aloud.



        “So, there’s been a revolt. It will soon lead to war. . .”



        “What do you mean, Papa?” Berta asked. “The workers who
unload the coal said the revolt was because people don’t want a
war.”



        “Most people don’t want war, but people with money do. War
makes the rich even wealthier and the rich always want more wealth.
And that’s why the war is going to happen.” Domenico went back to
reading the newspaper:



    Following the death of the three demonstrators, a general
revolt broke out in the city of Ancona, which later escalated into
a chaotic strike and degenerated into a battle with police.
Armories have been attacked and public buildings are being
occupied. The strikers, port and railway workers, have used
sabotage tactics to slow down and impede police intervention. The
revolt is spreading throughout Le Marche, Romagna, Florence, Turin,
Naples and Milan and is particularly violent in Rome. The police
have clashed with protesters, militants from trade unions and
populist parties and ordinary people who have taken to the streets.
A general strike has been declared with the participation of the
Socialists.
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